RHINEBECK CENTRAL SCHOOL DISTRICT

BOARD OF EDUCATION

September 13, 2011

Regular Meeting


MEMBERS PRESENT:


DEIRDRE BURNS






ELISSA CASCIO






DIANE KANTAROS






LAURIE RICH (dep. 9:55 pm)
MARK FLEISCHHAUER






KAREN HATTER

MEMBERS ABSENT:


PAUL SLAYTON

OTHERS PRESENT:
JOSEPH PHELAN, TOM BURNELL, CATHERINE BUTLER
Prior to convening the Board of Education meeting, the Board members, Superintendent Phelan, and Assistant Superintendent Burnell conducted the annual tour of the school buildings with the assistance of Sheldon Tieder, Director of Facilities.

1.0 
Call to Order

President Burns called the meeting to order at 7:30 pm.
2.0 
Approval of Minutes

2.1 
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Rich, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the August 16, 2011 Regular Meeting.*


Prior to the vote, President Burns noted that a correction was needed on p. 3 of the Minutes, requiring a change from “Vice President Burns returned the meeting to order …” to “President Burns returned the meeting to order …”

VOTE:  4 AYE (Cascio, Rich, Burns, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 2 ABSTAIN (Fleischhauer, Hatter); 1 ABSENT (Slayton)
MOTION CARRIED

2.2 
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Rich, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the August 17, 2011 Special Meeting.*

VOTE:  4 AYE (Cascio, Rich, Burns, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 2 ABSTAIN (Fleischhauer, Hatter); 1 ABSENT (Slayton)

MOTION CARRIED

2.3 
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Rich, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the August 29, 2011 Special Meeting.*

VOTE:  6 AYE (Cascio, Rich, Burns, Kantaros; Fleischhauer, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Slayton)

MOTION CARRIED

3.0  
Public Comment

None

4.0
Reports and Discussion


4.1  
Board of Education Goals for 2011-12*
President Burns directed her colleagues’ attention to the material provided in the packet and requested their feedback. Concern was expressed about the goal relating to the hiring and tenure process. As written and presented, there was some uneasiness noted in that it could communicate a negative message, and that the focus should instead be on pursuing excellence in teaching and best practice. It was noted that past discussions regarding Board goals had looked to parsing the Board’s activities as being “in support of” the work of the administration, rather than specifying what “should” be done. Concern was also expressed about the statement directed at parent involvement, given the constraints imposed by the collective bargaining process. Discussion followed about the goal centered on school climate with no clear consensus expressed as to a preference for the (a) or (b) statement. Support was expressed for including a Goal relating to curriculum, even if that meant adopting four Goals as opposed to three. The suggestion was made that the Goals as drafted be reviewed to see if and how any segment could be taken up at the Committee level, and if the Goals could be woven together in some way as relating to the current economic climate and legislative mandates, given the District’s need to deal with the new APPR rubrics and the college and career readiness requirements tied to the common core standards, while adhering to a 2% tax cap.  President Burns, Ms. Rich, Mrs. Cascio, and Dr. Kantaros will talk further and refine the Goal statements to reflect this evening’s discussion. The target for finalizing and adopting the Goals would be no later than the end of October, sooner if possible.
5.0
Comments

5.1
Good News

Ms. Rich noted that the District had been fortunate in that it had not been severely affected by Hurricane Irene or Tropical Storm Lee. Other school districts in the Hudson Valley are barely able to function or are closed.

President Burns noted that the opening of the school year had gone smoothly with no problems.
5.2 
Old Business

Mr. Phelan reported that the Board Committee meeting schedule was in good shape:




Communications:
First Monday of the month at 10:30 am




Curriculum:

Second Tuesday of the month at 9:30 am




Facilities:

Third Monday of the month at 12:00 pm




Finance:

unresolved (requires Mr. Slayton’s input)



Personnel:

unresolved (requires Mr. Slayton’s input)



Policy:


Second Thursday of the month at 12:00 pm




Audit & Personnel:
As needed

President Burns noted that since one of the Board Goals may relate to Personnel issues that at least one meeting be scheduled for October.
Mr. Burnell then reviewed for the Board several developments related to the Health and Wellness Committee. Messrs. Burnell, Kreps and Aierstok, along with Mrs. Hauptmann, met and developed a Mission Statement. Membership on the Committee will consist of the four core members who have direct roles in the administrative functions relating to Health and Wellness, along with one building principal, a nurse, a parent with a child in the elementary school, a parent with a child in a secondary grade, an elementary teacher, and a Board of Education member if there is a Board member who would like to belong. Mr. Aierstok is a secondary teacher and will therefore be representing the secondary grade level. The best time for the Committee to meet would be the time when Mr. Aierstok does not have instructional responsibilities: 8:00 am – 9:45 am. It has been suggested that the meetings be scheduled for the second Wednesday of the month at 8:15 am.
Dr. Kantaros asked for clarification on the information regarding transportation that has or will be communicated to the parents involved with the swim team. Mr. Burnell responded that according to Board policy, transportation for interscholastic competition may be provided by the student’s parent or someone designated by the parent. This must be done at their own risk, and the District must be provided a copy of the person’s driver’s license and insurance if the student is driving with other than their own parent. It must be understood that the individual’s insurance would be considered primary in case of an accident. The school would be secondary. It must also be understood that if a student wishes to be on the swim team and cannot provide his/her own transportation, the District would have to provide transportation and the booster club would have to provide the funding for that. These provisions also apply to Crew. 

In terms of expenses, the salary for the swim team coach has to be negotiated. 
The provisions relating to transportation will likely be developed into an administrative regulation appended to some part of the transportation policy.
The Board members then discussed who would be representing the Board at each of the Open Houses and the content of the message that the Board representative would be communicating to parents. 
5.3 
Public Comment

Ms. Catherine Butler greeted the Board members and stated that she had been looking forward to attending Board meetings and hoped to be able to attend more often since her child care responsibilities were lessening.

5.4 
Other

Mr. Phelan reported that he, along with some Board members, had received an email from a resident who was opposed to the District printing and mailing the school calendar to residents who, like the writer, had no children in school, characterizing this as a waste of taxpayer funds. The person who sent the email works on Tuesday nights and cannot attend Board meetings. So, for the record and for the member of the public present, Mr. Phelan provided the Board with information relating to the cost and need for the production and mailing of the calendar.
Last year, it cost $6,530 to print and distribute 5,825 calendars. The information included in the calendar is about half calendar dates and half District directory, mandatory notices, and policy and regulation information, much of which the District is required to provide to parents in writing. Last year, it cost the District about $1,000 for the base fee for participation in the BOCES Communications COSER, an additional $2,500 for design, editing and typesetting work, $2,555 in printing costs, and $435 in postage. This year, by dropping out of the COSER, the District saved the expense of participation and the design, editing and typesetting fees. Printing costs were up $749 dollars and an additional 125 copies printed so the numbers specified by postal authorities were met. The design, editing and typesetting work was performed in-house by the Superintendent’s secretary. 

To cut the cost further, the District could print and mail only the information the District is required to provide in writing. Mr. Burnell pointed out that to restrict the mailing to District parents only, however, would increase mailing costs considerably since the pieces would have to be individually addressed at First Class mail rates, which would be over $1 a piece for that size mailing, rather than bulk mailing for less than $.08 per piece. 
Mr. Fleischhauer noted that the calendar is a valuable tool for the community.
Ms. Butler, as the only member of the public present, seconded Mr. Fleischhauer’s point and noted that older residents who don’t have email find the printed calendar valuable. 

Ms. Rich pointed out that since the main cost in printing is the set-up, the difference between running 2,000 copies and 4,000 copies is only a few hundred dollars.

President Burns wrapped up the discussion noting that it was something that could be looked at nearer budget time.

Mr. Phelan then reported that the District may be in the position of looking for an additional .2 FTE Spanish teacher. There are students for whom the sequence in Latin was finished perhaps earlier than it might have been and they are interested in starting Spanish as a second language. The District budgeted for a .4 FTE Latin teacher but only needed .2 FTE so there is money in the budget to cover this position. 
Mr. Phelan then asked if any members of the Board were interested in attending the NYSSBA convention. The convention is being held this year in Buffalo, Oct. 27th – 30th. Mr. Fleischhauer expressed some interest but will have to check into travel issues. Mrs. Cascio has an interest but the dates conflict with a DEA event on October 29th. Any Board member who wishes to attend should contact the District Clerk to arrange for registration.
Mrs. Cascio pointed out that Mr. Phelan had included in the Board packets a letter regarding Dutchess County’s withdrawing funding for the SRO program, and she expressed interest in knowing the administrators’ thoughts on how the SRO supports school climate. Mr. Phelan noted that the success of programs such as the SRO is tied to the abilities of the people carrying out the program. The former officer was very good, acting as an educator rather than a law enforcement agent. Messrs. Davenport and Kemnitzer were disappointed to learn the District would be losing him. As some Board members expressed interest, Mr. Phelan will pursue conversations with the Village Police and County Sherriff’s offices about the cost of an SRO.
6.0
Action Items

6.1  
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Rich, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:
6.1.1 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to award the 2011-12 Cafeteria Bids as approved by the Dover Union Free School District at their August 23, 2011 Board of education meeting. (See attached.)*  
6.1.2 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the Treasurer’s Reports (Extra Classroom Fund, July 2011).*
6.1.3 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to declare the attached items as surplus for disposal.*
6.1.4 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the CPSE recommendations.*

VOTE:  6 AYE (Cascio, Rich, Burns, Kantaros; Fleischhauer, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Slayton)

MOTION CARRIED

6.2 

Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Rich, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve additional Summer 2010 work.  (See attached.)*
VOTE:  6 AYE (Cascio, Rich, Burns, Kantaros; Fleischhauer, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Slayton)

MOTION CARRIED
6.3 
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Rich, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to appoint the Fall 2011 Continuing Education Instructors. (See attached.) *

VOTE:  6 AYE (Cascio, Rich, Burns, Kantaros; Fleischhauer, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Slayton)

MOTION CARRIED
6.4 
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Rich, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the list of additional emergency conditional substitute teachers for the 2011-12 school year. (See attached.)*
VOTE:  6 AYE (Cascio, Rich, Burns, Kantaros; Fleischhauer, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Slayton)

MOTION CARRIED

6.5 
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Rich, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the list of additional emergency conditional substitute non-instructional staff for the 2011-12 school year. (See attached.)*

VOTE:  6 AYE (Cascio, Rich, Burns, Kantaros; Fleischhauer, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Slayton)

MOTION CARRIED


6.6   
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Rich, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve additional Fall coaching staff for the 2011-12 school year:


Girls Soccer:

Modified
John O’Connor
$2,231

VOTE:  6 AYE (Cascio, Rich, Burns, Kantaros; Fleischhauer, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Slayton)

MOTION CARRIED
6.7 
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Rich, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of additional advisors for Rhinebeck  High School the 2011-12 school year. (See attached list.)*

VOTE:  6 AYE (Cascio, Rich, Burns, Kantaros; Fleischhauer, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Slayton)

MOTION CARRIED
6.8 
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Rich, the Board voted to approve modifications to the Superintendent’s terms and conditions of employment, effective July 1, 2011.*


Prior to the vote, President Burns noted for the record that the only modification was to freeze the Superintendent’s salary. Mrs. Cascio added that the salary freeze was voluntary.
VOTE:  6 AYE (Cascio, Rich, Burns, Kantaros; Fleischhauer, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Slayton)

MOTION CARRIED

6.9 
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Rich, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to appoint Kathleen Kristofik as Internal Claims Auditor, effective September 14, 2011, at an hourly rate of $25.43.*
VOTE:  6 AYE (Cascio, Rich, Burns, Kantaros; Fleischhauer, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Slayton)

MOTION CARRIED
6.10 
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Rich, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of an additional advisor for Bulkeley Middle School the 2011-12 school year. (See attached list.)*

VOTE:  6 AYE (Cascio, Rich, Burns, Kantaros; Fleischhauer, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Slayton)

MOTION CARRIED
6.11 
*****TABLED ***** Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Rich, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the appointment of Richard Zipp to the district position of Director of Special Education, a three (3) year probationary position, with an annual salary of $99,524, including benefits as described in the Rhinebeck Administrators Agreement, effective October 1, 2011.


Motion by Burns, seconded by Cascio, the Board voted to TABLE Motion 6.11.
VOTE:  6 AYE (Cascio, Rich, Burns, Kantaros; Fleischhauer, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Slayton)

MOTION TO TABLE CARRIED

7.0  
Proposed Executive Session 
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Rich, the Board voted to enter Executive Session at 8:50 pm for the purpose of discussion of the employment history of a particular person.
VOTE:  6 AYE (Cascio, Rich, Burns, Kantaros; Fleischhauer, Hatter); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Slayton)

MOTION CARRIED
[Ms. Rich left the meeting at 9:55 pm.]

Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Cascio, the Board voted to return to Regular Session at 10:00 pm.

VOTE:  5 AYE (Cascio, Burns, Kantaros; Fleischhauer, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 
2 ABSENT (Slayton, Rich)

MOTION CARRIED
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Cascio, the Board voted to appoint Joseph Phelan as Clerk Pro Tempore.
VOTE:  5 AYE (Cascio, Burns, Kantaros; Fleischhauer, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 
2 ABSENT (Slayton, Rich)

MOTION CARRIED
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Cascio, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the appointment of Richard Zipp to the district position of Director of Special Education, a three (3) year probationary position, with an annual salary of $99,524, pro-rated, including benefits as described in the Rhinebeck Administrators Agreement, effective October 1, 2011.
VOTE:  5 AYE (Cascio, Burns, Kantaros; Fleischhauer, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 
2 ABSENT (Slayton, Rich)

MOTION CARRIED
8.0  
Adjournment

Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Cascio, the Board voted to adjourn at 10:02 pm.

VOTE:  5 AYE (Cascio, Burns, Kantaros; Fleischhauer, Hatter); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 2 ABSENT (Slayton, Rich)

MOTION CARRIED

Respectfully submitted,

Margaret Todisco

District Clerk

Joseph Phelan

Clerk Pro Tempore


